
 

Lincoln County USDA Bulletin - February 2023  
Farm Service Agency  |  Natural Resources Conservation Service  |  Risk Management Agency 

• County Office Message 
• USDA Announces Conservation Reserve Program Signup for 2023 
• Save Time – Make an Appointment with NRCS 
• Rolling Out Revenue Based Disaster and Pandemic Assistance Programs  
• USDA Develops Simplified Direct Loan Application to Improve Customer Service 

 
County Office Message 
It’s time to complete your yearly ARC/PLC signups as soon as you know your 2023 
plans. Election and Enrollment deadline is March 15, 2023, if you plan to change 
your election. If you are unable to visit the office, we can send your paperwork via 
OneSpan Sign for an electronic signature, all you need is a valid email and either a 
cell number or password option to receive your authentication code. 

With calving and lambing season just around the corner I would like to remind everyone of the importance of 
keeping good records if a weather event occurs causing death loss.  Along with keeping a record of losses it 
is also very important to document the weather conditions that may be causing the losses.  The better your 
records are the easier it is to document your loss for our programs.  Make sure you contact this office at the 
first sign of losses to get your paperwork started, a quick phone call or email is all that needs to be done to 
get the process started. 

 
USDA Announces Conservation Reserve Program Signup 
for 2023 
Agriculture Secretary Tom Vilsack announced that agricultural producers and private landowners can begin 
applying for the Conservation Reserve Program (CRP) General signup starting February 27 through April 7, 
2023. CRP is a cornerstone voluntary conservation program offered by the U.S. Department of Agriculture 
(USDA) and a key tool in the Biden-Harris administration’s effort to address climate change and help 
agricultural communities invest in the long-term well-being of their land and natural resources.  

“The Conservation Reserve Program is one of the largest private lands conservation programs in the United 
States, offering a range of conservation options to farmers, ranchers and landowners. CRP has and 
continues to be a great fit for farmers with less productive or marginal cropland, helping them re-establish 
valuable land cover to help improve water quality, prevent soil erosion, and support wildlife habitat. Under this 
administration, we have made several updates to the program to increase producer interest and enrollment, 
strengthen the climate benefits of the program and help ensure underserved producers can find a pathway to 
entry into CRP. 

Producers and landowners enrolled more than 5 million acres into CRP through signups in 2022, building on 
the acceptance of more than 3.1 million acres in the largest Grassland CRP signup in history. There are 
currently 23 million acres enrolled in CRP, with 1.9 million set to expire this year. USDA’s Farm Service 
Agency (FSA) is aiming to reach the 27-million-acre cap statutorily set for fiscal year 2023.  

General CRP 

https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Ffsa.usda.gov%2F%3Futm_medium%3Demail%26utm_source%3Dgovdelivery&data=05%7C01%7C%7C74088eaa0f274bbae64f08db1916d1e9%7Ced5b36e701ee4ebc867ee03cfa0d4697%7C0%7C0%7C638131358033872518%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C2000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=faH2Ypo3fqV5WzMejdx8mTWv9f2TuLYBgKvHYtdT1Pg%3D&reserved=0
https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.nrcs.usda.gov%2Fwps%2Fportal%2Fnrcs%2Fsite%2Fnational%2Fhome%2F%3Futm_medium%3Demail%26utm_source%3Dgovdelivery&data=05%7C01%7C%7C74088eaa0f274bbae64f08db1916d1e9%7Ced5b36e701ee4ebc867ee03cfa0d4697%7C0%7C0%7C638131358033872518%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C2000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=bPRhKxsPol%2BixGhh1G9kQsWbjapH9IoPVma5kvnYobE%3D&reserved=0
https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Frma.usda.gov%2F%3Futm_medium%3Demail%26utm_source%3Dgovdelivery&data=05%7C01%7C%7C74088eaa0f274bbae64f08db1916d1e9%7Ced5b36e701ee4ebc867ee03cfa0d4697%7C0%7C0%7C638131358033872518%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C2000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=GnGDhpbHaf0wEqGGVel542ZvVHTUthfvNM8w9Ikkk9c%3D&reserved=0
https://lnks.gd/l/eyJhbGciOiJIUzI1NiJ9.eyJidWxsZXRpbl9saW5rX2lkIjoxMDgsInVyaSI6ImJwMjpjbGljayIsImJ1bGxldGluX2lkIjoiMjAyMzAyMjEuNzE5NzE5ODEiLCJ1cmwiOiJodHRwczovL3d3dy5mc2EudXNkYS5nb3YvbmV3cy1yb29tL25ld3MtcmVsZWFzZXMvMjAyMi91c2RhLWFjY2VwdHMtbW9yZS10aGFuLTMtMS1taWxsaW9uLWFjcmVzLWluLWdyYXNzbGFuZC1jcnAtc2lnbnVwP3V0bV9tZWRpdW09ZW1haWwmdXRtX3NvdXJjZT1nb3ZkZWxpdmVyeSJ9.2ZeOKk3CQUAKVE8tSN-fDTnUKdS2e-KKxz27eReeBqk/s/1119656358/br/154824300686-l?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery


General CRP helps producers and landowners establish long-term, resource-conserving plant species, such 
as approved grasses or trees, to control soil erosion, improve water quality and enhance wildlife habitat on 
cropland. Additionally, General CRP includes a Climate-Smart Practice Incentive to help increase carbon 
sequestration and reduce greenhouse gas emissions by helping producers and landowners establish trees 
and permanent grasses, enhance wildlife habitat, and restore wetlands.  

Continuous CRP 

Under Continuous CRP, producers and landowners can enroll in CRP throughout the year. Offers are 
automatically accepted provided the producer and land meet the eligibility requirements and the enrollment 
levels do not exceed the statutory cap. The Climate-Smart Practice Incentive is also available in the 
Continuous signup.  

FSA offers several additional enrollment opportunities within Continuous CRP, including the Clean Lakes 
Estuaries and Rivers Initiative (CLEAR30), the State Acres for Wildlife Enhancement (SAFE) Initiative, the 
Farmable Wetlands Program (FWP), and the Conservation Reserve Enhancement Program (CREP). The 
CLEAR30 Initiative, which was originally piloted in twelve states in the Great Lakes and Chesapeake Bay 
watershed, has been expanded nationwide, allowing producers and landowners to enroll in 30-year CRP 
contracts for water quality practices. Under this administration, FSA also moved SAFE practices back to the 
Continuous CRP signup, giving producers and landowners more opportunities to participate in the initiative. 
Through the FWP, producers and landowners can enroll land in CRP as part of their efforts to restore 
previously farmed wetlands and wetland buffers, to improve both vegetation and water flow.  

This administration has also made significant improvements to CREP, which leverages federal and non-
federal funds to target specific State, regional or nationally significant conservation concerns. Specifically, 
USDA made significant improvements to CREP to reduce barriers and make the program more accessible to 
a broad range of producers and new types of partners. These updates included flexibility for partners to 
provide matching funds in the form of cash, in-kind contributions, or technical assistance, along with an 
investment in additional staff to work directly with partners. Through CREP, for the first time ever, three Tribal 
Nations are now partnering with USDA to help conserve, maintain, and improve grassland productivity, 
reduce soil erosion, and enhance wildlife habitat.  

Grassland CRP 

FSA will announce the dates for Grassland CRP signup in the coming weeks. Grassland CRP is a working 
lands program, helping landowners and operators protect grassland, including rangeland and pastureland 
and certain other lands, while maintaining the areas as working grazing lands. Protecting grasslands 
contributes positively to the economy of many regions, provides biodiversity of plant and animal populations, 
and provides important carbon sequestration benefits to deliver lasting climate outcomes.   

How to Sign Up 

Landowners and producers interested in CRP should contact their local USDA Service Center to learn more 
or to apply for the program before their deadlines.  

Producers with expiring CRP acres can use the Transition Incentives Program (TIP), which incentivizes 
producers who sell or enter a long-term lease with a beginning, veteran, or socially disadvantaged farmer or 
rancher who plans to sustainably farm or ranch the land. 

More Information 

Signed into law in 1985, CRP is one of the largest voluntary private-lands conservation programs in the 
United States. It was originally intended to primarily control soil erosion and potentially stabilize commodity 
prices by taking marginal lands out of production. The program has evolved over the years, providing many 
conservation and economic benefits.   

https://lnks.gd/l/eyJhbGciOiJIUzI1NiJ9.eyJidWxsZXRpbl9saW5rX2lkIjoxMDksInVyaSI6ImJwMjpjbGljayIsImJ1bGxldGluX2lkIjoiMjAyMzAyMjEuNzE5NzE5ODEiLCJ1cmwiOiJodHRwczovL3d3dy5mYXJtZXJzLmdvdi93b3JraW5nLXdpdGgtdXMvc2VydmljZS1jZW50ZXItbG9jYXRvcj91dG1fbWVkaXVtPWVtYWlsJnV0bV9zb3VyY2U9Z292ZGVsaXZlcnkifQ.jG7uBkYqxHRrF86e8_LhzHZVKyumAyY0YWR4ZB-uXlE/s/1119656358/br/154824300686-l?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery


USDA touches the lives of all Americans each day in so many positive ways. Under the Biden-Harris 
administration, USDA is transforming America’s food system with a greater focus on more resilient local and 
regional food production, fairer markets for all producers, ensuring access to safe, healthy and nutritious food 
in all communities, building new markets and streams of income for farmers and producers using climate 
smart food and forestry practices, making historic investments in infrastructure and clean energy capabilities 
in rural America, and committing to equity across the Department by removing systemic barriers and building 
a workforce more representative of America. To learn more, visit usda.gov. 

  

 
Save Time – Make an Appointment with NRCS 
Producers are encouraged to call their local NRCS office to schedule an appointment to 
ensure maximum use of their time and to make sure NRCS staff is available to tend to their 
important business needs. Please call your local NRCS office ahead to set an appointment 
and to discuss any records or documentation that might be needed during your 
appointment. To find your local NRCS office, visit: farmers.gov/service-center-locator. 

 
Rolling Out Revenue Based Disaster and Pandemic 
Assistance Programs  
Beginning January 23, 2023, agricultural producers can begin to apply for two new important programs for 
revenue losses, from 2020 and 2021 natural disasters or the COVID-19 pandemic. Both programs equitably 
fill gaps in earlier assistance.  

First, you may be eligible for assistance through the Emergency Relief Program (ERP) Phase Two if you 
experienced revenue losses from eligible natural disasters in 2020 and 2021. 

You may also be eligible for the Pandemic Assistance Revenue Program (PARP) if you experienced revenue 
losses in calendar year 2020. PARP is addressing gaps in previous pandemic assistance, which was targeted 
at price loss or lack of market access, rather than overall revenue losses.      

Applications for both new programs are due June 2, 2023, and you can apply for both programs during your 
same appointment with USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA).  

Historically, FSA programs have been designed to make direct payments to producers based on a single 
disaster event or for a single commodity loss. For many of you, this may be the first revenue-based program 
that you’ve applied for with FSA.  

Why revenue-based programs?    

 ERP Phase Two and PARP take a much more holistic approach to disaster assistance, ensuring that 
producers not just make it through a single growing season but have the financial stability to invest in the 
long-term well-being of their operations and employees.  

In general, ERP Phase Two payments are based on the difference in allowable gross revenue between a 
benchmark year, representing a typical year of revenue for the producer and the disaster year – designed to 
target the remaining needs of producers impacted by qualifying natural disasters and avoid duplicative 
payments. ERP Phase Two revenue loss is based on tax years.     

https://lnks.gd/l/eyJhbGciOiJIUzI1NiJ9.eyJidWxsZXRpbl9saW5rX2lkIjoxMTAsInVyaSI6ImJwMjpjbGljayIsImJ1bGxldGluX2lkIjoiMjAyMzAyMjEuNzE5NzE5ODEiLCJ1cmwiOiJodHRwczovL3d3dy51c2RhLmdvdi8_dXRtX21lZGl1bT1lbWFpbCZ1dG1fc291cmNlPWdvdmRlbGl2ZXJ5In0.EZ4PFRpABryw79paByd1GJJUwn7An8nSUqmGzZS0WEA/s/1119656358/br/154824300686-l?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.farmers.gov/service-center-locator?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://lnks.gd/l/eyJhbGciOiJIUzI1NiJ9.eyJidWxsZXRpbl9saW5rX2lkIjoxMDUsInVyaSI6ImJwMjpjbGljayIsImJ1bGxldGluX2lkIjoiMjAyMzAyMjEuNzE5NzE5ODEiLCJ1cmwiOiJodHRwczovL3d3dy5mc2EudXNkYS5nb3YvcHJvZ3JhbXMtYW5kLXNlcnZpY2VzL2VtZXJnZW5jeS1yZWxpZWYvaW5kZXg_dXRtX21lZGl1bT1lbWFpbCZ1dG1fc291cmNlPWdvdmRlbGl2ZXJ5In0.17vY-Xr5k3QZ5oVMLCNiWx7txvvOIc-ZkBBE5aa8pw4/s/1119656358/br/154824300686-l?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://lnks.gd/l/eyJhbGciOiJIUzI1NiJ9.eyJidWxsZXRpbl9saW5rX2lkIjoxMDYsInVyaSI6ImJwMjpjbGljayIsImJ1bGxldGluX2lkIjoiMjAyMzAyMjEuNzE5NzE5ODEiLCJ1cmwiOiJodHRwczovL3d3dy5mYXJtZXJzLmdvdi9jb3JvbmF2aXJ1cy9wYW5kZW1pYy1hc3Npc3RhbmNlL3BhcnAtcmVsaWVmL2luZGV4P3V0bV9tZWRpdW09ZW1haWwmdXRtX3NvdXJjZT1nb3ZkZWxpdmVyeSJ9.jSJi78-3i7qOyCxSqbeaWM2jEYtWbPJnVYh4YwoeCDQ/s/1119656358/br/154824300686-l?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery


For PARP, an agricultural producer must have been in the business of farming during at least part of the 2020 
calendar year and had a decrease in revenue for the 2020 calendar year, as compared to a typical 
year. PARP revenue loss is based on calendar years.  

How to Apply  

 In preparation for enrollment, producers should gather supporting documentation including:    

• Schedule F (Form 1040); and  
• Profit or Loss from Farming or similar tax documents for tax years 2018, 2019, 2020, 2021 and 2022 

for ERP and for calendar years 2018, 2019 and 2020 for PARP.    

Producers should also have, or be prepared to have, the following forms on file for both ERP and PARP 
program participation:    

• Form AD-2047, Customer Data Worksheet (as applicable to the program participant);   
• Form CCC-902, Farm Operating Plan for an individual or legal entity;  
• Form CCC-901, Member Information for Legal Entities (if applicable); and   
• Form AD-1026 Highly Erodible Land Conservation (HELC) and Wetland Conservation (WC) 

Certification.    
• Form CCC-860, Socially Disadvantaged, Limited Resource, Beginning and Veteran Farmer or 

Rancher Certification, as certain existing permanent and ad-hoc disaster programs provide increased 
benefits or reduced fees and premiums.  

Most producers, especially those who have previously participated in FSA programs, will likely have these 
required forms on file. However, those who are uncertain or want to confirm should contact FSA at their 
local USDA Service Center.    

Yes, FSA is stepping outside of the box.  

FSA is a big proponent of agricultural producers having a say in the design, implementation and delivery of 
the programs that directly impact their livelihoods. We also believe that some of the most creative and useful 
ideas for program and process improvements come from the FSA employees who administer this assistance 
through our network of more than 2,100 county offices. We want to thank producers across the country, along 
with the entire FSA workforce, for not just thinking outside of the box but also providing their input to make 
sure that we can improve and enhance our programs and our approach to assistance to better and more 
efficiently serve all producers who need our help.    

Please visit your local USDA Service Center for more information on ERP Phase Two, PARP and our full 
portfolio of conservation, prices support, safety-net, credit and disaster assistance programs.   

 
USDA Develops Simplified Direct Loan Application to 
Improve Customer Service 
The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) has developed a simplified direct loan 
application to provide improved customer experience for producers applying for loans 
from the Farm Service Agency (FSA). The simplified direct loan application enables 
producers to complete a more streamlined application, reduced from 29 to 13 pages. 
Producers will also have the option to complete an electronic fillable form or prepare a 
traditional, paper application for submission to their local FSA farm loan office. The 
paper and electronic versions of the form will be available starting March 1, 2023.  

https://lnks.gd/l/eyJhbGciOiJIUzI1NiJ9.eyJidWxsZXRpbl9saW5rX2lkIjoxMDcsInVyaSI6ImJwMjpjbGljayIsImJ1bGxldGluX2lkIjoiMjAyMzAyMjEuNzE5NzE5ODEiLCJ1cmwiOiJodHRwczovL3d3dy5mYXJtZXJzLmdvdi93b3JraW5nLXdpdGgtdXMvc2VydmljZS1jZW50ZXItbG9jYXRvcj91dG1fbWVkaXVtPWVtYWlsJnV0bV9zb3VyY2U9Z292ZGVsaXZlcnkifQ.V7Whvaqw-DHWNVVyeLeMVCZTkFCRBuD9hbvItAB-4Fc/s/1119656358/br/154824300686-l?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery


Approximately 26,000 producers submit a direct loan application to the FSA annually, but there is a high rate 
of incomplete or withdrawn applications, due in part to a challenging and lengthy paper-based application 
process. Coupled with the Loan Assistance Tool released in October 2022, the simplified application will 
provide all loan applicants access to information regarding the application process and assist them with 
gathering the correct documents before they begin the process. This new application will help farmers and 
ranchers submit complete loan applications and reduce the number of incomplete, rejected, or withdrawn 
applications.   

In October 2022, USDA launched the Loan Assistance Tool, an online step-by-step guide that provides 
materials to help an applicant prepare their farm loan application in one tool. Farmers can access the Loan 
Assistance Tool by visiting farmers.gov/farm-loan-assistance-tool and clicking the ‘Get Started’ button. The 
tool is built to run on any modern browser like Chrome, Edge, Firefox, or the Safari browser. A version 
compatible with mobile devices is expected to be available by the summer. It does not work in Internet 
Explorer.    

The simplified direct loan application and Loan Assistance Tool are the first of multiple farm loan process 
improvements that will be available to USDA customers on farmers.gov in the future. Other improvements 
that are anticipated to launch in 2023 include:   

• An interactive online direct loan application that gives customers a paperless and electronic signature 
option, along with the ability to attach supporting documents such as tax returns.   

• An online direct loan repayment feature that relieves borrowers from the necessity of calling, mailing, 
or visiting a local Service Center to pay a loan installment.  

USDA provides access to credit to approximately 115,000 producers who cannot obtain sufficient commercial 
credit through direct and guaranteed farm loans. With the funds and direction Congress provided in Section 
22006 of the Inflation Reduction Act, USDA took action in October 2022 to provide relief to qualifying 
distressed borrowers while working on making transformational changes to loan servicing so that borrowers 
are provided the flexibility and opportunities needed to address the inherent risks and unpredictability 
associated with agricultural operations.   

Soon, all direct loan borrowers will receive a letter from USDA describing the circumstances under which 
additional payments will be made to distressed borrowers and how they can work with their FSA local office to 
discuss these options. Producers can explore all available options on all FSA loan options at fsa.usda.gov or 
by contacting their local USDA Service Center.  
 

 

 

  

USDA Service Center 
625 South Washington St, Ste A  

PO Box 369 Afton, WY 83110 

Phone: 307-886-9001  Fax: 855-415-3426 

County Executive Director 

Dee Harbach 307-226-3035 dee.harbach@usda.gov 

District Conservationist 

Adam Clark 307-226-3037 adam.clark@usda.gov 

Program Technician Rangeland Management Specialist 

http://www.farmers.gov/farm-loan-assistance-tool?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
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https://www.usda.gov/media/press-releases/2022/10/18/usda-provides-payments-nearly-800-million-assistance-help-keep?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.fsa.usda.gov%2F%3Futm_medium%3Demail%26utm_source%3Dgovdelivery&data=05%7C01%7C%7C74088eaa0f274bbae64f08db1916d1e9%7Ced5b36e701ee4ebc867ee03cfa0d4697%7C0%7C0%7C638131358033872518%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C2000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=9abfb3r3OXIgH06q0quXa92pvzWHIgtIpieuToDrpuQ%3D&reserved=0
http://www.farmers.gov/service-center-locator?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
mailto:fname.lname@usda.gov
mailto:fname.lname@usda.gov


Kresta Hedges 307-226-3034 
kresta.hedges@usda.gov 

Janessa Julson 307-226-3038 
janessa.julson@usda.gov 

Farm Loan Manager  

Brian Harrell 307-240-3199  
brian.harrell@usda.gov 

 

County Committee  

Kelly Johnson  
Kim Clark  
Deanna Clark 
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